(These Minutes were approved by the City Council on 3 May 2005)

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – SPECIAL MEETING

THURSDAY 14 APRIL 2005 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Miss Martlew, Mrs Rutherford, Stockdale (until 12.34 pm) and Im Thurn.

ALSO 

PRESENT:
Councillor Earp attended the meeting as an observer.  

IOS.35/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Ms Mooney (Town Clerk and Chief Executive) and Ms Connolly (Interim Executive Director).

IOS.36/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman) declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the following –

(a) Agenda item A.1 - Carlisle District Local Plan – Re-deposit Version because her husband was a Board Member of Kingmoor Park, she lived close to the housing site at Windsor Way and was a Member of Cumbria County Council.

(b) Agenda item A.2 – Draft Cycle Network – Carlisle because she was a Member of Cumbria County Council and Stanwix Neighbourhood Forum.

Councillor Dodd declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.1 – Carlisle District Local Plan – Re‑deposit Version.  His interest related to the fact that he was Chairman of St Cuthbert Without Parish Council which had made representations objecting to the transfer of the Racecourse from the rural to the urban area.

Councillor Mrs Crookdake declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.2 – Draft Cycle Network – Carlisle.   Her interest related to the fact that she was a Trustee of a Trust.

Councillor Allison declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.1 – Carlisle District Local Plan – Re‑deposit Version.  His interest related to that fact that he was the Chairman of Cummersdale Parish Council and the Secretary of the South West Morton Action Committee. 

Councillor Mrs Rutherford stated that she had sought legal advice on the declaration of an interest and had been advised that as the report related to policy considerations and not individual applications, she would not need to declare an interest as a Member of the Development Control Committee.   This also applied to Councillors Dodd, Allison and Martlew as they are all Members or substitute Members of the Development Control Committee.  

IOS.37/05
AGENDA

The Chairman moved that Agenda item A.2 – Draft Cycle Network -  Carlisle be moved up the Agenda and considered as the first item of business, which course of action was agreed.

IOS.38/05
DRAFT CYCLE NETWORK – CARLISLE

Councillors Mrs Mallinson (Chairman) and Mrs Crookdake having declared personal interests remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on the matter.

The Service Development Manager presented report CTS.15/05 containing a consultation document received from the County Council requesting the City Council’s comments on a proposed draft cycle network for Carlisle.  

The initial comments of City Council Officers on the proposal were set out in the report and Members were asked to make further comments for onward transmission to the County Council.

In considering the matter, Members made the following observations:

(a) Stronger enforcement of the Regulations governing use of the pedestrianised area, shared access routes, etc. was required since if appropriate enforcement procedures were not in place it discredited the principle of shared use by pedestrians/cyclists.  

Mr Poole replied that enforcement of the City Centre or footways was the responsibility of the Police, and there was nothing to prevent people parking on advisory cycle lanes.

(b) At a previous meeting the representative of Stagecoach had indicated that the Bus Lane was situated on the wrong side of London Road which was an issue which might be consulted upon with the Bus Company.

(c) A Member referred to the Officer comment that the provision of Toucan crossings was expensive for the small gain achieved.  He believed that the point of the exercise was to accommodate cyclists in a manner which made them welcome i.e. a shift in emphasis, and therefore it would be money well spent.  Further the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer had undertaken some research on that point and had advised that it was illegal for cyclists to cross at Pelican crossings.

The Member believed that the general tone of the Officer comments was somewhat negative.  He stressed that cyclists were part of the system and action to improve the current provision for cyclists had to start somewhere.  It was apparent that where good cycle routes had been provided they were well used.

(d) Members stated that the issue of how cyclists crossed the City Centre and the provision of additional cycle racks required to be addressed.  Failure to do so would result in an ineffective cycle network.  The possibility of the provision of facilities for cyclists along West Walls and Currock Road should be investigated.

Another Member stressed that, whilst he had no problem in encouraging cycling and was pleased to see the report coming forward, he was concerned at cycling in the City Centre.  The City Centre was the tourism gateway to visitor attractions in Carlisle but was becoming tired and neglected which was of concern.  Any policy which allowed cycling would further the decline of the area.  The Member also had concerns at the potential for conflict between pedestrians and cyclists, commenting upon the number of irresponsible cyclists around and the lack of enforcement.    He hoped that the City Council would support the present policy of no cycling in the pedestrianised area.

Other Members added that one way around the problem may be to allow cycling in the pedestrianised area within restricted hours and via a designated route.  The endeavours to provide better cycling facilities should not be dictated by the misbehaviour of abusers of the system.

Mr Poole replied that certain of the retailers in the City Centre were also of the view that it was looking tired and Officers planned to bring a report forward on that issue.

(e) A Member indicated that she had no problem with bus lanes which were provided to enable public transport to flow faster.

Mr Poole replied that the scheme had never worked as designed.

(f) The danger caused by people racing down Etterby Street which was an accident waiting to happen had been discussed at the Stanwix Neighbourhood Forum.

(g) Referring to Eden Bridges, a Member stated that clearly dual use was necessary on that busy road.  It should however be clearly defined in say red brick rather than a white line.  The Member expressed amazement that that issue was not included in the document.

(h) Referring to the £16,000 developer funding which had been provided years ago for Brampton Road a Member questioned where that money was held and who would pay for the implementation of the opportunities to further cycling.

Mr Poole was unsure as to the present position as regards the £16,000.  The Local Plans and Conservation Manager explained that provision of the money may have been time related and the position would require to be looked into.  Mr Poole added that the provision of funding was a difficulty which needed to be addressed.

(i) The City and County Councils should get together, at senior Officer level, as a matter of urgency to discuss future plans for the City as regards urban renaissance and the Three Rivers Strategy.  It was, however, noted that the Three Rivers Strategy would be in abeyance until the Environment Agency has undertaken remedial works on the City’s flood defences.

Members welcomed the consultation document and expressed the hope that it would lead to some positive action.  It was also important that the comments of cycling representatives were linked into it.

RESOLVED – (1) That the comments of the Committee on the draft Cycle Network for Carlisle, as outlined above, be conveyed to the County Council in response to the consultation exercise.

(2) That the Executive be requested to initiate discussions between senior Officers of the City and County Councils concerning future plans for the Three  Rivers Strategy and City Renaissance in order that the provision of safe cycle routes may be incorporated.

(3) That the Executive be requested to consider measures to improve the current state of the City Centre and provision for cycling in that area outwith business hours.

The meeting adjourned at 10.45 am and resumed at 10.50 am.

IOS.39/05
CARLISLE DISTRICT LOCAL PLAN – RE-DEPOSIT VERSION


Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), having declared a personal interest, withdrew from the meeting room whilst the extension to Windsor Way was under discussion.  Councillor Dodd (Vice-Chairman) took the Chair during that time.

Councillors Allison, Mrs Cookdake, Dodd, Miss Martlew and Mrs Rutherford, having declared personal interests, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussions.

Pursuant to Minute IOS.20/05, the Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented report P.14/05 setting out the further changes to policies in preparation of the re‑deposit Carlisle District Local Plan. 

Mr Hardman began by reminding Members of the background to the matter, drawing attention to the plan of the urban and rural areas which was on display to assist Members in their understanding of the issues involved.   He then outlined in detail the further changes to the Deposit Plan and sought Members views on the changes proposed.

Members commented on the proposed changes as follows – 

(a) DP1 – Sustainable Development Locations

A Member noted that all proposals for development would be assessed against their ability to promote sustainable development and that Wreay had been deleted from the list of Local Service Centres.  He thanked Mr Hardman, on behalf of the residents of Wreay who had made representations, for having taken their concerns on board. 

(b) DP2 – Regeneration

In response to a Member’s question, Mr Hardman explained that “environmental capital” related to the assets which were there and the new assets which may be acquired.

(c) DP3 – Carlisle Airport

A Member noted that proposals for larger scale redevelopment to facilitate an improved commercial operation had to take account of a number of points by which time any prospective developer would have given up.  He expressed sadness at what he perceived to be the negative wording of the policy.

In response, Mr Hardman advised that the Policy was not intended to stop development of the Airport, rather it addressed environmental issues including Hadrian’s Wall which could not be ignored.  Officers were positive in trying to put together a Master Plan for the Airport, but had to be realistic.  Mr Hardman undertook to look again at the wording of the policy.

(d) DP6 – Carlisle Northern Development Route

In response to a Member’s question, Mr Hardman indicated that he did not know whether permission had again been granted.  The issue was outstanding because of the floods, but there were no underlying issues.

(e) CP5 – Residential Amenity

Members were concerned to ensure that the minimum distances as stated in the policy were adhered to.

(f) CP15 – Public Transport, Pedestrians and Cyclists

This policy should tie in with the views made by Members of the Committee at Minute IOS.38/05 above.

(g) EC4 – Primary Retail Area

Referring to point 4 (where appropriate, opportunities for residential use and environmental improvements are linked to the scheme), a Member commented that the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group had heard a great deal of evidence concerning young people’s interests.   An opportunity may exist for residential development appropriate to those persons.  Another Member added that many of the first floor windows in the City Centre were filthy and asked it that could be addressed.

Mr Hardman replied that there was a scheme in Bank Street and, if that worked, it would be a benchmark for such development.  The latter point was a City Centre management issue.

(h) EC18 – Telecommunications and Satellite Receiving Equipment

Members expressed the hope that there would be no compromise on consultation before such equipment was sited.  They further made reference to a request made at the meeting of the Development Control Committee held on 1 April 2005 for a briefing note to Members on factors which should be taken into account when dealing with applications for telecommunication transmitter stations and masts.

Mr Hardman advised that consultation was always encouraged and that Ward Members would be advised.  Officers were looking at what could be done as regards the latter point.

(i) EC19 – Overhead Power Lines

Members asked that, where possible, power lines should be placed under ground.   A Member further believed that there were health issues associated with such power lines.

Mr Hardman explained that there was a huge funding issue attached to the placing of cables underground which had been raised by operators.  National funding schemes did exist, but Cumbria would be in competition with other areas for such funding.

(j) H3 – Residential Density

In response to a Member’s question, Mr Hardman explained that he had amended the wording of the policy as best he could to reflect Members’ concerns.

(k) H5 – Affordable Housing

Members were concerned at the supply of affordable housing in Carlisle and queried whether Officers were satisfied that the target percentages of 15-30% affordable housing required on all sites would be satisfied.

Mr Hardman advised that he had discussed the matter with Housing colleagues but it remained an issue to be addressed.  Increasing costs put housing above the reach of many people.  Whether the Council would achieve the total needed depended upon delivery at the end of the day.

(l) H15 – Travelling Showpeople

In response to a Member’s question, Mr Hardman advised that there was a site at Willowholme for travelling people, but it had been necessary for them to relocate temporarily due to the flooding.  The site had been cleared and was ready for people to go back.  Separate sites existed for Gypsies and also an emergency site.  A great deal of work was being undertaken at the moment and the Council satisfied the Regulations.

(m) LE5 – River Corridors

A Member commented that the wording of this policy required to be strengthened in light of Members’ comments at IOS.38/05 above.  A Member further questioned whether the Lower Viaduct had been included in the river corridor and whether that was a change of policy.

Mr Hardman replied that the Lower Viaduct was included, but it was not a change in policy.

(n) LE10 – Archaeological Field Evaluation 

In response to a Member’s question, Mr Hardman indicated that he believed that the Cumwhinton site was included.

(o) LE20 – Conservation Areas

A Member made reference to certain permissions granted which she believed had a visual impact on Conservation Areas and questioned how the wording of the policy could be tightened to avoid that.

Referring to point 3. (development proposals should not result in the amalgamation or redrawing of boundaries between traditional buildings and plots, or demolition and redevelopment behind retained facades), a Member queried the significance for buildings such as the Teesdale Sweet Factory.

Mr Hardman advised that had been the intention of the Conservation Officer in putting that wording forward.   He added that often the façade of a building was retained because of its appearance, but the wording was to encourage developers to retain more of the building.

(p) LC4 – Children’s Play and Recreation Areas

There was concern at the policy in light of feedback from the Crime and Disorder Partnership on the potential for crime at play areas in the evenings.  A Member questioned how it could be revisited.

Another Member added that he had received a lot of complaints regarding anti‑social behaviour which turned out to be children playing ball games.  In his opinion that was not anti‑social behaviour and the provision of some open space for children was common sense.

A Member recognised that problems arose because children had nowhere else to go, but asked that an impact survey be undertaken prior to the siting of play areas.

Mr Hardman undertook to include wording in the supporting text to address Members’ concerns.

Mr Hardman then drew Members’ attention to Appendix 2 to his report which detailed the potential housing land allocations, setting out separately those for the urban and rural areas.  He added that the Structure Plan report had suggested an amendment to the Structure to the housing provision for districts which meant that the provision for Carlisle had increased slightly.  Figures may require to be revisited in 2007 to take account of the Regional Spatial Strategy.

Mr Hardman explained each of the housing allocations in turn and responded to numerous questions from Members.

In scrutinising the matter, Members made the following observations -

(i) Urban Area

Greystone Road

Mr Hardman indicated that this site was of some concern to him.  The issue related to flood measures and further development may not be pursued.

A Member questioned whether the site would be more secure following improvements to the flood defences.  In response Mr Hardman advised that should be the case and the matter could be revisited in future if it had not come forward before then.

Cavaghan & Gray London Road

Members proposed that commercial use be included for the Cavaghan & Gray site, stressing the need to look at the wider picture, including transport, parking, schools, park and ride, etc.

Hilltop Heights

Members expressed concern at the proposed allocation of this site on traffic grounds.

St Nicholas

A Member commented that he worked in a place which enjoyed an influx of trainees, many of which lived outside Carlisle.  He considered that there were insufficient flats in Carlisle for young people.  If Carlisle wished to have a mixed economy then accommodation had to be looked at.   Another Member added that there were also a lot of single people who required accommodation.

Mr Hardman replied that it appeared that flats were all that were being provided on brownfield sites.  He was concerned at the sheer volume of them which constituted a sudden change to the housing market in Carlisle and how that would pan out through time.

A Member expressed the hope that developers undertook adequate market research on the requirement for flats prior to development taking place.

Deer Park

There was concern regarding access to the site down Etterby Street.

Sites not to be allocated

A Member questioned why the sites listed in the table on page 2 of Appendix 2 were not to be allocated.  

Mr Hardman replied that they were all greenfield sites dotted around the City.  Given the supply it was considered that rather than have piecemeal development around the edge of Carlisle a sustainable urban extension of housing, employment, retail and leisure remained the most appropriate way forward.

The Member added that if sites were dotted about the impact on traffic would also be spread out and he could not see the logic in excluding those sites.  The Member indicated that he was against taking the applications out en‑bloc.

Mr Hardman responded that individually developers would put fewer transport measures in place.  By having a larger proportion in one area transport issues could be addressed better.

Mr Hardman then explained each of the sites listed as “not to be allocated” in turn.

Greymoor Hlll

Members were in agreement with the proposal that Greymoor Hill should not be allocated.

Extension to Windsor Way

Opinion was divided as to whether or not this site should be allocated.

St Ninians Landfill

A Member understood that the soil was to be moved from the landfill site and expressed concern at the issue of radon gas on site.  Another Member challenged whether the contamination was in fact as a result of radon.  In agreeing with the proposal that the site be not allocated Members wished their concerns as regards contamination to be recorded.

Mr Hardman replied that he was unsure what was to happen to the top soil, but Officers had not suggested that the site be allocated for housing.

Land at Garlands

Members had grave reservations about any promotion of this site for development without the necessary infrastructure being put in place.  A Member questioned whether scope existed for a Section 106 Agreement to improve access roads.  Another Member advised that that point had been put forward but never agreed because the developer could not do it.

Mr Hardman replied that if that course of action had not been undertaken as regards the existing development at the Garlands then it was probably too onerous.  It could be tried but was likely to be challenged.  Referring to NHS land at the Garlands, he added that Officers had concern that despite the high number of new residences in the area there were few community facilities and considered that some mixed scheme could be appropriate.

A Member stated that the church had been earmarked as a community centre but had been converted into flats leaving no community centre for residents.

Lansdowne Close

Members were again concerned as regards access to Lansdowne Close.

Burgh Road

A Member questioned whether Burgh Road had access to the CNDR.

Mr Hardman replied that potentially the route could be a link to that development.  Overhead lines were an issue on part of the site and would limit its desirability to some extent.

Members added that they had no problem with the site apart from the issue of overhead lines.

Site to be allocated – Morton

One Member of the Committee expressed strong reservations regarding the allocation of the Morton site.

(ii)  Urban Fringe

Carlisle Racecourse Site

A Member made a plea to the Committee to reject the proposed allocation of the site, commenting that Racecourses were by nature usually set in rural areas and not urban areas.  It was his view that this was primarily a rural function.

Other Members made reference to several Racecourses in the country which were located in urban areas.  They supported the allocation of 43 units, subject to their concerns regarding highway issues being taken on board.

(iii) Rural Area
A Member expressed concern at the flood plain, to which Mr Hardman replied that given the low number of permissions available to grant within the rural area Officers were inclined not to recommend allocating any further sites.

He added that there had been a number of representations for amendments to settlement boundaries, most of which were minor and would be supported by Officers.  Some, however, could lead to minor infilling and therefore Members views were requested.

Cumwhinton

A Member asked whether the provision of a playground for children could be put forward.

Mr Hardman advised that the site had been promoted by the developer for 25 houses.  Justification of the need for those houses had not been provided but, given more research, it may be appropriate to support.

Mr Hardman then outlined the proposed employment land allocations as detailed in Appendix 3 to his report.

A Member commented that the Local Plan contained policy statements on wind turbines but no strategy.  He queried whether a supplementary could be provided to allow the identification of areas.

Mr Hardman replied that the County Council had prepared a background paper on areas of search for renewable energy which was thrown out at the Structure Plan EIP.  Officers were working with other Districts on wind turbines.

In conclusion the Chairman thanked Members of the Committee for their valuable input, together with Mr Hardman and his staff for the work undertaken.

RESOLVED –  (1) That the comments of the Committee as outlined at (a) – (p) above are this Committee’s views on the further changes proposed to the Deposit Carlisle District Local Plan.

(2) That the comments of the Committee as outlined at (i) – (iii) above are this Committee’s views on the proposed housing and employment land allocations.

[The meeting ended at 12.55 pm]

